

# Terrorism experts' predictions regarding the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on the activities of violent non-state actors

Veilleux-Lepage, Y.D.; Van Steen, T.; Kisyova, M.E.

### Citation

Veilleux-Lepage, Y. D., Van Steen, T., & Kisyova, M. E. (2022). Terrorism experts' predictions regarding the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on the activities of violent non-state actors. *Perspectives On Terrorism*, 16(4), 41-58. Retrieved from https://hdl.handle.net/1887/3485433

Version: Publisher's Version

License: <u>Creative Commons CC BY 4.0 license</u>
Downloaded from: <u>https://hdl.handle.net/1887/3485433</u>

**Note:** To cite this publication please use the final published version (if applicable).

#### Terrorism Research Initiative

Terrorism Experts' Predictions Regarding the Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on the Activities of Violent Non-State Actors

Author(s): Yannick Veilleux-Lepage, Tommy van Steen and Maria-Elena Kisyova

Source: Perspectives on Terrorism, August 2022, Vol. 16, No. 4 (August 2022), pp. 41-58

Published by: Terrorism Research Initiative

Stable URL: https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.2307/27158151

JSTOR is a not-for-profit service that helps scholars, researchers, and students discover, use, and build upon a wide range of content in a trusted digital archive. We use information technology and tools to increase productivity and facilitate new forms of scholarship. For more information about JSTOR, please contact support@jstor.org.

Your use of the JSTOR archive indicates your acceptance of the Terms & Conditions of Use, available at https://about.jstor.org/terms



 $Terrorism\ Research\ Initiative$  is collaborating with JSTOR to digitize, preserve and extend access to  $Perspectives\ on\ Terrorism$ 

# Terrorism Experts' Predictions Regarding the Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on the Activities of Violent Non-State Actors

by Yannick Veilleux-Lepage, Tommy van Steen, and Maria-Elena Kisyova

#### Abstract

This article seeks to systematically collate the assessments and predictions of terrorism experts through a survey of 142 terrorism experts' evaluations. In light of the recent emergence of a growing number of policy and peer-reviewed publications dealing with the potential impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the activities of violent non-state actors—whether in terms of propaganda, radicalization, violent action, or recruitment and mobilization—this article seeks to evaluate the degree of consensus within the field of terrorism studies on these effects. Because terrorism experts play an important role in the formulation of national security decisions and the shaping of public debates, and their analyses of current and future threats frequently influence policy considerations, this study provides insight into the prevalent attitudes among terrorism experts in the midst of the pandemic. This is important as these prevailing attitudes may shape future research in the field of terrorism studies and subsequently impact governmental policies.

**Keywords:** COVID-19, Pandemic, prediction, terrorism experts.

#### Introduction

As the world continues to grapple with the coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic, it is abundantly clear that this crisis will have long-lasting and multifaceted consequences. Following the declaration of a global pandemic in mid-March 2020,[1] and as governments around the world adopted various measures to reduce COVID-19 transmission in their communities, scholars and pundits alike began to contemplate how this unprecedented public health crisis would impact their respective fields of expertise.[2]

Within the field of terrorism studies, a growing number of policy and peer-reviewed publications—along with countless webinars, online symposia, conferences, and discussions on social media—soon emerged. These publications and events revealed perspectives and assumptions regarding the potential impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the activities of violent non-state actors, whether in terms of propaganda, radicalization, violent action, or recruitment and mobilization. Some scholars suggested that extremists may seek to capitalize on the crisis to boost recruitment and mobilization,[3] while others warned about the possibility that COVID-19 and similar biological agents could be weaponized.[4] Experts also described how both far-right extremists and jihadists had taken or would seek to take advantage of lockdown measures and the corresponding increased use of the Internet in order to promote their ideologies.[5] Also postulated was that these actors might employ the COVID-19 pandemic as part of accelerationist and apocalyptic narratives to create a new ideational background for their ongoing ideological struggles.[6] Furthermore, scholars warned of extremist groups utilizing the pandemic to incite violence against ideological enemies.[7] In addition to the existing security concerns posed by far-right extremists and jihadists in North America and Europe, scholars have warned that the reallocation of resources to deal with the COVID-19 pandemic may impede international cooperation against terrorist groups as well as reducing military presence in conflict zones. This by-product of the pandemic, scholars argue, may lead to the establishment of new 'safe havens' in which terrorists can plan and direct attacks against the West with impunity.[8] Others, however, have warned against exaggerating the impact of COVID-19 on violent non-state actors' abilities and motivations. [9]

Considering these wide-ranging debates, and the increased scholarly attention upon the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the activities of violent non-state actors, this study has a dual aim: to systematical-

ly collate the assessments and predictions of terrorism experts, and to measure the degree to which there is consensus within the field of terrorism studies. In order to achieve this aim, we conducted a survey of 142 terrorism experts. A summary of the results of this survey is as follows:

- Far-right terror in Europe and North America and the proliferation of far-right propaganda is—at this time—generally deemed to pose a bigger threat than Islamist extremism;
- Violent non-state actors in the Middle East and North Africa (henceforth MENA) and Sahel region are generally seen as having leveraged the crisis through pro-social activities rather than violence;
- The threat of bioweapons continues to be deemed rather low compared to conventional attacks, despite the increased scholarly attention paid to the subject.

Terrorism experts play an important role in the formulation of national security decisions and the shaping of public debates, and their analyses of current and future threats are frequently incorporated into policy considerations.[10] As such, this study seeks to capture prevalent attitudes among terrorism experts in the midst of the pandemic, given that these might not only shape future research within the field of terrorism studies, but also influence governmental policies.

The approach adopted in this study builds on similar work on knowledge production in the aftermath of catalytic changes. For example, in the aftermath of the September 11 (henceforth 9/11) attacks, Czwarno sought to identify the prevalent postulates in pre-9/11 terrorism literature in order to better understand why the academic community failed to warn policy-makers about the possibility of an event on the scale of the attacks.[11] Czwarno points toward ontological, methodological, and conceptual problems, as well as a skewed focus on potential threats posed by China's economic and military rise, and suggests that these created a gap in knowledge about jihadist terrorist groups like al-Qaeda. Similarly, Schuurman[12] and Phillips[13] have argued that terrorism scholarship post-9/11 was largely characterized by a new singular focus on jihadist terrorism, which in turn de-emphasized the threat posed by far-right extremism and terrorism.

Unlike the aforementioned studies, which attempted to identify influential postulates retrospectively, in this study we seek to capture a contemporary snapshot of how the field of terrorism studies has responded to the current public health crisis. Our hope is that this survey will serve as a sort of 'intellectual time capsule' that will capture prevalent assumptions, expectations, predictions and assessments during this public health crisis, which in turn can be used in subsequent studies to trace the evolution of academic thought, research, and public policy concerning terrorism and non-state violence.

#### COVID-19 and Violent Non-State Actors

A survey of the growing literature on the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic reveals the emergence of important debates within the academic community as to how the current pandemic would impact the behavior of violent non-state actors. Broadly speaking, four—at times overlapping—prevailing postulates can be distilled from the published literature; these four postulates in turn serve as the basis for our survey. These postulates focus on both short-term and long-term impacts, with short-term impact mostly occurring during the course of the COVID-19 pandemic and long-term impact emerging in the aftermath of the pandemic. These postulates appear within the literature—often without significant attention given to counter-arguments—as commonly held beliefs amongst scholars writing about the impact of the pandemic on terrorism, which in itself is important. Our study sought to test to what degree these beliefs were in fact commonly held amongst terrorism scholars at large.

Postulate 1: In the short term, COVID-19 pandemic mitigation/containment measures have restricted the activities of violent non-state actors.

In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, governments worldwide have adopted various—and at times, highly restrictive and intrusive—non-pharmaceutical interventions to reduce transmission of the disease. These

range from social distancing measures, school closures, and bans on public events, to the use of security services and technologies to assist in contact tracing.[14] As these non-pharmaceutical interventions were introduced, several scholars suggested that these measures would have the unintended effect of constraining the activities of violent non-state actors.[15]

In the short term, some measures such as social distancing and the increased presence of law enforcement were posited as possibly reducing the likelihood of violent non-state actors being able to successfully carry out mass casualty attacks (such as bombing or vehicle ramming attacks) within crowded and public spaces. [16] Similarly, as a result of reductions in cross-border traffic and the introduction of tighter border controls between states, violent non-state actors would ostensibly face even more difficulties and scrutiny when traveling across international boundaries. [17] Experts have also pointed to the application of domestic terrorism and criminal offenses to sanction individuals found to be intentionally spreading the virus or threatening to do so, as a deterrent measure. [18] While some of these constraints might have a limited impact in dissuading those intent on perpetrating small-scale attacks, [19] the notion that measures to contain the pandemic have a dual effect—both curbing the spread of the disease and reducing the likelihood of an attack by violent non-state actors—is widespread in the literature surveyed.

Alongside more general statements assessing the overall impact on the activity of violent non-state actors, the literature also deals with the specific impact of the pandemic on the ability of these actors to conduct attacks. In this context, there was a tendency to focus on discrete case studies, concentrating on a particular group, region, type, and time of attack.[20] With respect to such studies, several intersecting trends emerge. Considering security risks arising in North America and Europe, experts caution that far-right and far-left extremists, single-issue extremists (anti-vaxxers, racially motivated groups, anti-globalization groups, etc.), and lone actors encouraged by terrorists may exploit the overburdened security context to launch attacks against vulnerable targets.[21] Other risks within the region include Salafi-jihadist organized groups, who may initiate plans for future attacks in the West from terrorist hotspots.[22] In addition, experts have put forward hypotheses regarding the type of attacks that may occur during the pandemic. A survey of the literature on this point[23] mentions the following: the risk of a conventional attack against the general public during the pandemic, especially on medical facilities; the risk of an attack using a biological agent; the risk of an attack using emerging technologies; the risk of a cyberattack on critical infrastructure; and the risk of a conventional attack targeting security officials.

Particular assumptions are made with respect to the activity of violent non-state actors in the Middle East, North Africa, and the Sahel. In the short term, the risk of a terrorist attack is frequently tied to existing terrorist groups in the region, where there is a reduction in the ability of security services to combat terrorism as international partners recall troops back home, an issue which has been widely discussed.[24] Long-term risks are tied to the social and economic consequences of the pandemic, which lead to increased recruiting potential of COVID-19 propaganda and of pro-social services offered by terrorist groups in areas of poor governance.[25]

Postulate 2: Violent non-state actors have taken or may take advantage of the uncertainty and confusion caused by the pandemic by adapting their activities to the changing security context.

A considerable body of literature proposes that terrorist groups operate in environments which are inherently hostile to them and must therefore adapt and innovate rapidly to survive.[26] Similarly, observers of the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on non-state actors have detailed various ways in which these actors might adapt and take advantage of the uncertainty and confusion caused by this crisis.[27]

Focusing on the threat posed by violent non-state actors outside of North America and Europe, several scenarios have been envisaged by those experts concerned that governments would shift priorities and resources away from counter-terrorism during the pandemic. In particular, experts noted that violent non-state actors operating in the MENA region may seek to establish 'safe havens' by reclaiming land,[28] may perpetrate large-scale attacks domestically,[29] or may plan future attacks against the West.[30]

Experts also noted that violent non-state actors may take advantage of security lapses at important facilities; for example, at prisons housing terrorists, where governments may struggle with reduced manpower as guards become ill and the virus spreads among inmate populations, leading to riots and potentially jail-breaks.[31] In addition, Ackerman proposes that terrorists may attack facilities with reduced security such as "chemical plants, and facilities that store nuclear, radiological or other hazardous materials" in order to steal raw materials that could be used to produce explosive devices, as well as using the time to improve their technical skills such as bomb-making or cyberattack capabilities.[32]

Experts have also warned that violent non-state actors might seek to increase their perceived legitimacy in areas of poor governance by engaging in pro-social activities in place of local governments, such as community-focused COVID-19 services in the social, health care, and humanitarian sectors.[33] These scholars have cautioned that such actions provide an opportunity for extremist groups to highlight the inadequacies of local government, acquire political legitimacy and, ultimately, increase recruitment and funding.[34] For instance, Coleman argued that in the Sahel region, "support for groups such as JNIM [the al-Qaeda umbrel-la-affiliate] and ISGS [the recognized Islamic State affiliate] is often separated from the groups' ideological outlooks" and instead tied to "factors such as the groups' ability to provide financial or security incentives for membership."[35]

## Postulate 3: The dissemination of extremist content/propaganda during the pandemic is a pressing security concern.

Scholars focusing on the digital realm have suggested that violent non-state actors have also adapted their online activities, in terms of both frequency and content. Several experts have reported a noticeable increase in activity on online extremist platforms, which suggests that extremist groups have successfully drawn greater attention to their ideological propaganda during the pandemic.[36] Research also suggests that extremists have repurposed preexisting prejudices and narratives to fit the crisis, which they use to justify violent aims and opposition toward ideological enemies,[37] thus both facilitating recruitment[38] and inspiring followers to commit attacks.[39]

Most of the literature dealing with the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on violent non-state actors is concerned with the increased presence and reach of extremist content online. In the United States, for example, online engagement with far-right extremist content is believed to have increased by an average of 13% following the introduction of lockdown measures. [40] Similarly, another study found that a particular white supremacist channel on Telegram had experienced an 800% increase in users during the pandemic. [41] Moreover, Davies and colleagues found that the official declaration of COVID-19 as a pandemic by the World Health Organization contributed to significant increases in posting behavior on far-right extremist and incel forums, but had a negligible effect on user behavior on English-language jihadi forums and leftwing forums. [42] When considering the amplified engagement with extremist content, experts allude to the numerous radicalization 'push factors' exacerbated by the pandemic, including distress and uncertainty, increased psychological trauma, increased poverty and school closures, and more (unsupervised) screen time during lockdowns. [43]

Scholars have also pointed to the evolving nature of extremist content, examining the ways extremists and jihadists have used conspiracy theories and misinformation in order to project their belief systems through the lens of COVID-19[44] and to reach new audiences.[45] Research on the impact of COVID-19 on farright extremist propaganda suggests the existence of three prominent themes. Firstly, ethnic minorities—particularly Muslim, East Asian and Black communities—are commonly blamed for spreading the virus, or accused of doing so intentionally. Examples of this narrative have included the use of the hashtag #corona-jihad on Twitter, which began following the distribution of a fake video showing a Muslim man spitting at police officers. It has been estimated that more than 300,000 people engaged with this hashtag and that it has reached upwards of 135 million users on Twitter.[46] This form of propaganda has also included the dissemination of fake news and disinformation showing Muslims licking fruit or coughing at people. Ironically, this

narrative was, at times, coupled with calls to retaliate, such as encouraging supporters to engage in activities which would in turn facilitate the spread of the virus among these ethnic minorities.[47]

The second prominent theme framed non-pharmaceutical interventions such as lockdowns and strict social distancing rules as proof of government overreach and infringement of civil liberties. This theme was generally coupled with conspiracy theories. While no particular conspiracy theory appears to dominate, scholars have remarked that the most widespread theories include that COVID-19 is a plot to decimate or control the world population (attributed to various actors, including Bill Gates, the United Nations, or George Soros),[48] that the virus was caused by the proliferation of 5G telecommunication masts,[49] or that the pandemic was caused by a Chinese or Israeli bioweapon which was deliberately released for geostrategic or financial reasons.[50]

The third prominent theme relates to the notion of accelerationism: apocalyptic ideas are projected through the lens of the pandemic in order to create a new ideational background for ongoing ideological struggles. [51] Commenting on the proliferation of neo-Nazi propaganda on one far-right extremist platform, Kingdon notes that "the COVID-19 pandemic provides accelerationists with the argument that as conflict resulting from the virus is inevitable, potential recruits should be inspired to seize this as an opportunity for them to make the first move in the fight for a total Aryan victory." [52]

The literature focusing on jihadist propaganda relating to COVID-19 has similarly suggested that groups like Islamic State have sought to co-opt the pandemic as an ally in fighting their enemies, and have encouraged Muslims and non-Muslims alike to adhere to their stricter interpretation of Islam as a form of protection from the virus.[53] Scholars have also remarked that, in addition to calling for ideological adherence, jihadist propaganda has routinely called on followers to take advantage of overburdened security capabilities to launch attacks.[54]

# Postulate 4: Counter-Terrorism/Counter Violent Extremism (CT/CVE) sector de-prioritization will produce security gaps with regards to violent non-state actors.

The fourth postulate that can be distilled from the literature on the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on violent non-state actors relates to the extent of counter-terrorism and counter violent extremism initiatives, measures, and programs. Indeed, several scholars have raised concerns that the pandemic and efforts to contain it may hamper the ability of states to disrupt emerging plots and tactics.[55] In Europe and North America, in light of the diversion of security forces, law enforcement, and intelligence services to help enforce non-pharmaceutical interventions, some experts have warned that the state may be left underprepared to deal with the threat posed by violent non-state actors.[56] This argument is possibly best articulated by Ackerman and Peterson, who remark that "[the] ongoing situation will reduce capabilities and introduce friction into the counter-terrorism process (e.g., with analysts teleworking or suffering personal stresses), thus making it more likely that a crucial warning indicator or piece of intelligence could fall through the cracks."[57] Similarly, some scholars have expressed concerns that potential substantial cuts in national counter-terrorism and counter violent extremism budgets may result in reduced funding for capacity building and long-term programming.[58]

Experts focusing on counter-terrorism outside of North America and Europe have also raised concerns about the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the ability of states to counteract and respond to terrorism. Such concerns seem to focus largely on the MENA and Sahel region, where Western states are heavily involved in training initiatives and international security assistance missions, which may be scaled back due to limited resources (including lack of healthy troops due to infection with/quarantine due to exposure to COVID-19) or changing political priorities in the face of the crisis.[59] The potential scaling back of Western involvement is often feared as detrimental to the stability of the MENA and Sahel region (which depends on continuing international cooperation, training of local security forces, and leadership in military contributions) and is therefore often viewed as potentially paving the way for either a resurgence of violent non-state actors or the establishment of safe havens for them to operate in.[60] It is also feared by experts

that this would, in turn, allow terrorist groups operating in the region to "better prepare spectacular terror attacks and escalate campaigns of insurgent battlefields worldwide," and to recruit more adherents to realize their aims.[61]

### Methodology

Building upon the four overarching postulates presented above, we set out to examine the degree to which terrorism experts agree with these postulates and to better understand how these viewpoints might shape the wider security field. In order to achieve these aims, we set up a large-scale expert survey. The survey comprised 29 questions, split into four sections: I. General Impact of the Pandemic on the Practices of Violent Non-State Actors (4 questions); II. Security Risks: Europe and North America (13 questions); III. Security Risks: Middle East, North Africa and the Sahel Region (9 questions); IV. Demographic Questions (3 questions).

## Dissemination and Participants

Our target population for the survey were individuals who had published between 1997 and 2020 in three leading terrorism journals: *Terrorism and Political Violence*, *Perspectives on Terrorism*, and *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism*. Of the 1,691 individual authors who met these criteria, we were able to find the email addresses of 1,497 individuals.[62] We were unable to find the email addresses for 194 individuals; the most common reasons for this were that the individual had retired (and thus no longer had an institutional email address), had passed away, or was now working outside academia and had a minimal digital footprint.

On March 30, 2021, the survey was sent by email to the 1,497 aforementioned individuals. Of these emails, 73 bounced or failed to send due to outdated contact details. In addition, six individuals responded directly to decline participation in the survey. The most common reason given for this was that, although the individual had previously published in a terrorism studies journal, they felt their expertise lay outside this field of study. The survey was open for completion during the period of March 30, 2021–May 7, 2021. During this time, three reminder emails were sent to potential respondents encouraging them to participate.

In total, 218 individuals responded to the survey. Of these, 76 were excluded from the data for one of two reasons. The primary reason for exclusion was that a respondent had begun the survey but failed to complete it. The survey required respondents to answer all substantive questions and did not allow questions to be skipped, with the exception of questions related to respondent demographics (i.e., gender, location, employment). The second reason for exclusion, which accounted for 13 cases, was that the respondent failed an attention check question. The goal of attention check items is to ensure that people who complete a survey are paying attention to the questions when answering them, as a potential danger of survey research is that respondents give random answers to the questions in order to get through the survey, rather than providing genuine answers. By adding an attention check, we sought to quickly gauge whether respondents might have stopped paying attention. The attention check consisted of an item in a matrix question which stated "Please select 'Disagree' on this line." Any participant who did not select "Disagree" was considered to have failed the attention check and was removed from the sample before analysis.

After accounting for incomplete responses and failed attention checks, the data set comprised 142 completed surveys. Of these 142 participants, 99 were male, 40 were female, and 3 did not indicate their gender. In terms of geographic spread, 47.2% were employed in North America, 38.7% in Europe, 7.7% in Australia and Oceania, 2.8% in the Middle East, 2.1% in Africa, and 1.4% in Asia. Given that all participants had authored at least one article in a leading terrorism and violent extremism journal in the last 24 years, it is not surprising that most of the participants selected "academia" as their current place of employment (N=112). However, a small number of participants came from think tanks (10), government (5), law enforcement (3), industry (1), and other organizations (11). The median completion time of the survey was 13 minutes.

Note that, compared to previous surveys that systematically collected expert opinions and assumptions on

other topics within the field of terrorism studies, our survey has a larger sample size. For instance, a similar survey was published by the International Centre for Counter-Terrorism, which gathered inferences regarding counter-terrorism professionals' views on the usefulness of academic insights for their work; this survey had a total of 59 responses.[63] Another similar inquiry conducted to investigate the state of terrorism research in 2011 gathered 66 responses.[64]

#### Results

Postulate 1: In the short term, COVID-19 pandemic mitigation/containment measures have restricted the activities of violent non-state actors.

To determine how respondents felt about opportunities for attacks by violent non-state actors during the pandemic, we asked: "To what extent do you agree with the following statement: Generally speaking, the measures taken to restrict the spread of the virus (for example lockdowns, mandatory quarantines, social distancing) have constrained the activities of violent non-state actors." There was a lack of clear agreement on this statement: only half of experts tended to somewhat agree (N=65, or 45.8%) or strongly agreed (N=6, or 4.2%) that containment measures have had a constraining effect. Those who agreed to any extent (N=71, or 50%) were asked a follow-up question where they had to distribute 100 points among several given measures, allocating more points to those they considered to be more restrictive. This approach allowed respondents to weigh the impact of several different measures taken to restrict the spread of the virus. The most points were awarded to restrictive travel regulations (average 37 points), closely followed by social distancing measures (average 35 points), with smaller effects attributed to the increased presence of law enforcement (average 21 points). The new pandemic-related offenses intended to deter violent non-state actors from mounting attacks were seen as the least restrictive (average 8 points).

When asked which type of violent non-state actor would pose the greatest threat to Europe and North America during the pandemic, the participants responded as shown in Table 1.

**Table 1**: Which of the following violent types of non-state actors pose the greatest threat to Europe and North America during the pandemic?

Type of violent non-state actor	% of respondents
Violent right-wing organized groups	50.7%
Nonaffiliated right-wing/left-wing extremists	19%
Single-issue extremists (anti-vaxxers, racially motivated crimes, antiabortionist groups, anti-globalization groups, etc.)	13.4%
Salafi-jihadist organized groups	8.5%
Violent left-wing organized groups	3.5%
Nonaffiliated Islamist extremist	3.5%
Other forms of existing violent non-state actor violence	1.4%

Following this question, participants were asked to allocate 100 points between five types of possible attacks in North America and Europe, allocating more points to those they viewed as more likely to happen. The most points were allocated to a conventional attack against the general public (average 35 points) followed by a conventional attack targeting security officials (average 27 points). Substantially fewer points were allocated to a cyberattack (average 20 points), followed by an attack using emerging technologies (average 12 points). Surprisingly, the fewest points were allocated to an attack using a biological agent (average 6 points). Overall, the responses to these questions indicate that most of the experts consider containment measures to have restricted violent right-wing groups the least, as well as having the least impact on those who seek

to conduct conventional attacks. The fact that these two groups are often one and the same reinforces that there is consensus that violent right-wing groups conducting conventional attacks are those least restricted by COVID-19 measures. An alternative interpretation of these results is that experts have generally assessed far-right extremism as posing the greatest security risk at this point in time, and that the COVID-19 crisis may not have had a bearing on this assessment.

In addition, about 43% of participants agreed with the statement "While ISIS has called on followers in the West to exploit the chaos and conduct attacks, jihadists are likely to wait until after the pandemic ends to do so." Taking into account that half of the respondents agreed that violent right-wing organized groups are the main security threat to North America and Europe during the pandemic, it appears that participants may consider COVID-19-related measures as impacting the modus operandi of jihadists in the West specifically. As such, the results in this section demonstrate that support for Postulate 1 is found only with regard to the impact of pandemic mitigation and containment measures on jihadists and their ability to conduct attacks in North America and Europe in the short term, perhaps due to the restrictive measures placed on international travel at the time of the survey.

Postulate 2: Violent non-state actors have taken or may take advantage of the uncertainty and confusion caused by the pandemic by adapting their activities to the changing security context.

Postulate 2 suggests violent non-state actors are adapting to the changing security context. To examine this, respondents were first asked to indicate their level of agreement with the following statement: "Generally speaking, violent non-state actors have taken advantage of the uncertainty and confusion caused by the pandemic." Around 60% of participants tended to agree with this statement, while 25% disagreed and 15% did not have an opinion.

As with Postulate 1, those who agreed with the statement (N=85, 59.8%) were asked further clarification questions. These respondents were presented with several extremist activities and were asked to distribute 100 points among them, allocating more points to those they considered more successful. Participants allocated the most points to the ability of violent non-state actors to draw greater attention to their ideological propaganda (average 45 points), then to recruiting more adherents (average 36 points); the fewest points were allocated to mobilizing adherents to commit violent attacks (average 20 points).

Another common theme in the literature are extremist and terrorist tactics which make use of the local and global upheaval in order to achieve certain gains. All participants (N=142) were asked to distribute 100 points among common terrorist tactics which they believe will have the most success in the long term. Table 2 shows the average points allocated per activity.

In line with the previous result, 74% of participants agreed with the proposition that terrorist groups in the MENA region would effectively mobilize followers by conducting pro-social activities. Such legitimacy-building activities are also considered to be somewhat—but considerably less—effective when conducted by extremist groups in North America and Europe: while 43% of participants agree that "some extremist groups have been effective in mobilizing followers by engaging in pro-social activities (e.g., providing medical or social services) during the COVID-19 pandemic," 35% neither agreed nor disagreed and 22% disagreed.

The results in this section demonstrate that there is a higher consensus for Postulate 2 than for Postulate 1. On average, more agreement can be found for the proposition that violent non-state actors have taken advantage of the uncertainty and confusion by the pandemic than for the idea that their activities have been restricted. Results for Postulate 2 also demonstrate that there is support for the idea that extremists and terrorists have adapted to the pandemic by engaging in pro-social activities, with experts perceiving that groups in the MENA region have been more effective than those operating in the West.

**Table 2**: Which of the following activities might be undertaken by violent non-state actors within the Sahel and MENA region during the pandemic?

Type of extremist activity	Average points allocated
Terrorists will try to increase their perceived legitimacy in areas of poor governance by engaging in pro-social activities (i.e., providing medical services).	22
Terrorists will take the time to regroup and learn new skills.	17
Terrorists will take advantage of weakening international coalitions to reclaim land.	16
Terrorists will exploit the disruption caused by the pandemic to perpetrate attacks within the MENA/Sahel region.	16
Terrorists will exploit the disruption caused by the pandemic to launch attacks against the West.	10
Terrorists will use the compromised security of prisons and detention centers to free fighters and followers.	10
Terrorists will use compromised security as an opportunity to loot weapons bases.	9

Postulate 3: The dissemination of extremist content/propaganda during the pandemic is a pressing security concern.

The third postulate relates to the expert consensus regarding the dissemination of extremist content linked to the COVID-19 pandemic. In this respect, questions were split between narratives likely to prompt change by extremists in North America and Europe on the one hand, and by terrorists in the MENA and Sahel region on the other hand. Of the questions concerning the impact of extremist narratives in North America and Europe, most agreement was found for the statement that "narratives blaming the spread of COVID-19 on specific minority groups have contributed to a rise in racially motivated hate crimes in North America/Europe" and the notion that the dissemination of COVID-19 misinformation and conspiracy theories has led to a wider endorsement of violent extremist narratives in the region (for each statement, 84% of experts agreed). Seventy-two percent of experts lean toward agreeing with the statement that "the high exposure to extremist content during lockdown(s) has contributed to a higher number of people undergoing a process of cognitive radicalization in North America/Europe." Lastly, there was no agreement as to whether the rise in online extremist content has led to an increased incidence of violent attacks.

The survey further prompted participants to distribute 100 points among a set of far-right extremist narratives, allocating more points to those they viewed as having been more effective in motivating individuals to take concrete action. Table 3 displays the average number of points allocated to each far-right narrative. These results are congruent with the current prevailing focus on narratives spread by far-right individuals online. However, it is important to note that while these narratives are frequently espoused by far-right extremists, they are not unique to them.

**Table 3**: Which of the following right-wing extremist narratives have been most effective in mobilizing individuals?

Type of far-right extremist narrative	Average points allocated
The state is using the pandemic as an opportunity to infringe on civil liberties.	43
Migrants and minorities are spreading the virus.	27
The virus is an opportunity to further the demise of the economic and political system through violence, in line with an accelerationist agenda.	18
5G communication technology is to blame for the spread of the virus.	12

In addition, the survey queried participants about their opinion on the effectiveness of various jihadist narratives. Respondents were asked to assess the potential of jihadist narratives by again distributing 100 points, allocating more to those which particularly prompted individuals to plan and/or carry out attacks. The results in Table 4 show the average points that were allocated to each jihadist narrative.

**Table 4**: Which of the following jihadist narratives have been most effective in mobilizing individuals?

Type of jihadist narrative	Average points allocated
Terrorist groups have called on followers to wage global jihad and take	31
advantage of overburdened security capabilities to launch attacks.	
Terrorist groups have used the pandemic to justify their apocalyptic and	27
end-of-time narratives.	
Terrorist groups have labeled the virus the 'invisible soldier' of God and	24
called on practicing Muslims to adhere to their stricter interpretation of	
Islam.	
Terrorist groups have accused the Western world of angering God and	18
called on non-Muslims to convert to Islam.	

While most experts would agree that narratives calling for violence are the most effective, there is no consensus on whether there is a connection between the ideological propaganda of jihadi groups and their level of violence. Overall, this contributes to a diluted consensus with regard to jihadist narratives, in contrast to a higher overall agreement on far-right extremist narratives and their impact. Therefore, there is on average more support for Postulate 3 when far-right extremist narratives and the corresponding security concerns are considered.

# Postulate 4: Counter-Terrorism/Counter Violent Extremism (CT/CVE) sector de-prioritization will produce security gaps in responses to violent non-state actors.

The fourth and final postulate covers whether the de-prioritization of CT/CVE programs as a result of the focus on COVID-19 containment may produce security gaps which extremists can exploit. Prompted by the literature review, the questions in this section address security gaps in the MENA and Sahel region and their implications for long-term security, both of the region itself and for that of North America and Europe. One potential factor in the creation of security gaps in relation to COVID-19 is the hampered international military cooperation across the MENA and Sahel region. About two-thirds (63%) of the experts agree that the pandemic has been a cause for the declining counter-terrorism cooperation across the region. In connection with this statement, the survey explored several implications. First, we queried participants on whether they think the gains made against terrorist groups prior to the pandemic will be lost due to shifting national priorities in the MENA and Sahel regions, respectively. The results indicate a trend toward agreeing that gains will be lost across the region. Furthermore, the survey explored whether the reduction of foreign military presence in the MENA and Sahel region as a result of the pandemic will increase the security threat

to North America and Europe. The data suggest that the experts are split into two camps: those who believe that there will be a change, and those who do not. Table 5 demonstrates this segmentation, as well as the view of participants that, if the level of threat does increase, it will only be in the long run.

**Table 5**: Expected change in threat level in North America and Europe as a result of the reduction of foreign military presence in the MENA and Sahel region

Yes, in the short run (pending containment of COVID-19).	5.6%
Yes, in the long run (after all restrictions are lifted in North America and Europe).	46.5%
No, there will be no change in the level of threat.	37.3%
The threat will be reduced, rather than increased.	10.6%

To further understand the factors behind these perceptions, participants were asked to rank several security implications encountered in the MENA and Sahel region according to which of them pose the greatest threat to North America and Europe. The results of this categorization indicate that **the highest threat is posed by the declining international cooperation against foreign terrorist groups in the MENA region**, followed by the shift of law enforcement and intelligence agencies' attention away from threats emerging from the MENA region and toward the domestic COVID-19 situation. Less importance was attributed to the exposure of Western security forces to COVID-19 or their redeployment to undertake auxiliary tasks at home (e.g., assisting law enforcement and/or medical staff).

In conclusion, there is support for the proposition that CT/CVE de-prioritization will pose security threats as far as the response to terrorist actors in the MENA and Sahel region is concerned. It is evident that experts consider the declining international cooperation to represent a security concern for both the West and for regions with terrorist hotspots, with potentially negative consequences for the battle against terrorism in general.

## **Concluding Remarks**

The value of examining the expert consensus on COVID-19 and violent non-state actor activity lies in understanding the ways expert opinions shape future academic research, government policy, and public discussions in this area. In this respect, the results reveal several interesting trends in relation to the impact the pandemic has had on violent non-state actors, which hinge on the particular region in question, the type of actor, and the nature of the risk.

First, the results suggest that there is an emerging consensus that violent right-wing organized groups represent the greatest threat to Europe and North America during the pandemic. In addition, some experts consider the activities of Salafi-jihadist organized groups to be particularly restricted by COVID-19 measures within the region, as indicated by the partial agreement that jihadists are unlikely to stage an attack in the West until after the pandemic ends. In connection with this finding, the results further confirm existing expert claims that travel restrictions will impede terrorist mobility across international boundaries. [65] Along these lines, reports have suggested that terrorists may choose to alter their operational methods and/or increase violent extremist activities in states of origin, [66] suggesting a dual effect of COVID-19 restrictions which depends on the type of actor involved.

Different results emerge when considering terrorist groups across the MENA and Sahel region. When probed about the ways in which terrorists will adapt to the pandemic, experts predominantly agree that terrorists will be most successful in recruiting more followers in the long term by conducting pro-social activities. Support for this hypothesis is present even when experts are asked to compare pro-social activities with other types of terrorist activity, such as attacking the West, reclaiming land, or freeing fighters and followers from prisons in the region. While several authors have cautioned against overestimating this threat, arguing that health care provision is a difficult task even for the best groups, [67] the results highlight the danger of public

health campaigns launched by jihadi groups. As Clarke notes, these activities have been used by terrorists to at least "highlight the ineptitude of Western governments' responses, suggesting deliberate negligence and a lack of concern for their own citizens." [68] In sum, the results of the survey indicate that experts consider health care provision to be one successful pandemic-related activity of Salafi-jihadists in areas which exhibit poor governance and scarce health infrastructure.

In some regards, the results of this survey differ from scholars' assessments in the existing literature on the risks that may arise from violent non-state actor activity in North America and Europe during the pandemic. While the survey respondents have corroborated assessments of the ability of violent non-state actors to draw greater attention to their ideological propaganda,[69] an interesting revelation pertains to the perceived dangers of weaponizing biological agents.[70] Compared to the risk of a conventional attack, a cyberattack, or an attack using emerging technologies, experts continue to consider the risk of an attack using a biological agent to be the lowest.[71]. This reflects previous thinking about the low likelihood of such attacks. This implies that the pandemic has, perhaps surprisingly, given the mayhem caused by the spread of COVID-19, had little impact on experts' fears about biological agents being used by terrorists. Meanwhile, the risk of a conventional attack against the general public was found to be most plausible. This result shows that, despite increased scholarly attention upon the subject, experts continue to consider more traditional means of inflicting physical and psychological damage on societies to represent a higher threat during the pandemic.

Despite the valuable insights highlighted in this study, several limitations must be mentioned, which in turn present opportunities for further research. First, more than 80% of the participants in this survey are employed within North America and Europe. While the study seeks to address this challenge by centering the majority of inferences on this region, further investigation of opinions of experts working in the MENA and Sahel region may highlight a different range of perspectives. Second, in the survey questions, regions and countries are grouped together that may in fact no longer share a common perspective on rising violent nonstate actor threats. The latest reports suggest a split between the threat perception of policy-makers in North America versus Europe: while the Office of the Director of National Intelligence in the United States advises that "racially or ethnically motivated violent extremists and militia violent extremists present the most lethal domestic violent extremist threats",[72] the European Union law enforcement agency, Europol, finds that EU Member states "assess that jihadist terrorism [is still] the greatest terrorist threat in the EU." [73] Subsequent studies may therefore choose to treat the pandemic-related violent non-state actor threats separately for each geographical region, and thereby also better understand how this divergence affects international cooperation against terrorism. Related to this, while the survey sought to understand experts' opinions on the consequences of the pandemic for counter-terrorism efforts, including for global coalitions against international terrorism, it did not examine external considerations which may have affected the CT/CVE sector. Further research may therefore probe the implications of pandemic-related political and socioeconomic impacts that will affect violent non-state actor activity both during and after the COVID-19 pandemic.

#### Acknowledgments

This research was supported by the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada award number 895-2015-1000 and the Canadian Network for Research on Terrorism, Security and Society (TSAS). All opinions are exclusively those of the authors and do not represent those of the funders.

#### About the Authors:

**Yannick Veilleux-Lepage** is an assistant professor of terrorism and political violence at the Institute of Security and Global Affairs at Leiden University. Dr. Veilleux-Lepage's research interests include the creation of online narratives and propaganda which fosters or normalizes terrorism; historical antecedents to terrorism; far-right extremism and the transnational links of far-right groups; ideological and technical diffusion, and

the application of evolutionary approaches to social sciences. Dr Veilleux-Lepage is also an associate fellow of the Higher Education Academy, a fellow of the Royal Historical Society, and a senior research associate of the Canadian Network for Research on Terrorism, Security and Society.

**Tommy van Steen** is an assistant professor in cybersecurity governance at the Institute of Security and Global Affairs. His research interests include: cybersecurity behavior of end-users, behavioral change, cyberpsychology, and organizational cybersecurity behavior. He holds a BSc and MSc in psychology from Radboud University Nijmegen, and a PhD in behavioral change from the University of the West of England.

**Maria-Elena Kisyova** obtained her master's in International Relations and Diplomacy from Leiden University. Previously she worked for women's rights bodies at the United Nations and the Council of Europe. She obtained her English and European law degree from Queen Mary University of London.

### Notes

- [1] "WHO Announces COVID-19 Outbreak a Pandemic," World Health Organization, March 12, 2020. URL: <a href="https://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/health-emergencies/coronavirus-covid-19/news/news/2020/3/who-announces-covid-19-outbreak-a-pandemic">https://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/health-emergencies/coronavirus-covid-19/news/news/2020/3/who-announces-covid-19-outbreak-a-pandemic</a>
- [2] Marinko Škare, Domingo Riberio Soriano, and Małgorzata Porada-Rochoń, "Impact of COVID-19 on the Travel and Tourism Industry," *Technological Forecasting and Social Change* 163 (February 1, 2021): 120469. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2020.120469">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2020.120469</a>; Sumitra Pokhrel and Roshan Chhetri, "A Literature Review on Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic on Teaching and Learning," *Higher Education for the Future* 8, no. 1 (January 1, 2021): 133–41. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/2347631120983481">https://doi.org/10.1177/2347631120983481</a>; Seshadri Sekhar Chatterjee, Malathesh Barikar C, and Abir Mukherjee, "Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic on Pre-Existing Mental Health Problems," *Asian Journal of Psychiatry* 51 (June 2020): 102071. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajp.2020.102071">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajp.2020.102071</a>; Diana Nadine Moreira and Mariana Pinto da Costa, "The Impact of the Covid-19 Pandemic in the Precipitation of Intimate Partner Violence," *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry* 71 (July 2020): 101606. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlp.2020.101606">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlp.2020.101606</a>; Richard E Baldwin et al., eds., "The Economic Impact of COVID-19," in *Economics in the Time of COVID-19* (London: CEPR Press, 2020).
- [3] William Avis, "The COVID-19 Pandemic and Response on Violent Extremist Recruitment and Radicalisation" (Brighton, UK: Institute of Development Studies, 2020). URL: <a href="https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/bitstream/han-dle/20.500.12413/15322/808">https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/bitstream/han-dle/20.500.12413/15322/808</a> COVID19%20 and Violent Extremism.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y; Raffaello Pantucci, "Don't Lose Sight of the Enduring Global Terrorist Threat" (RUSI, March 30, 2020). URL: <a href="https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publi-cations/commentary/dont-lose-sight-enduring-global-terrorist-threat">https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/bitstream/han-dle/20.500.12413/15322/808</a> COVID19%20 and Violent Extremism.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y; Raffaello Pantucci, "Don't Lose Sight of the Enduring Global Terrorist Threat" (RUSI, March 30, 2020). URL: <a href="https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publi-cations/commentary/dont-lose-sight-enduring-global-terrorist-threat">https://commentary/dont-lose-sight-enduring-global-terrorist-threat</a>; Abdul Basit, "The COVID-19 Pandemic: An Opportunity for Terrorist Groups?," *Counter Terrorist Trends and Analyses* 12, no. 3 (2020): 7–12. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.2307/26915444">https://doi.org/10.2307/26915444</a>.
- [4] Kyler Ong and Nur Aziemah Azman, "Distinguishing Between the Extreme Farright and Islamic State's (IS) Calls to Exploit COVID-19," *Counter Terrorist Trends and Analyses* 12, no. 3 (2020): 18–21; Regan F Lyon, "The COVID-19 Response Has Uncovered and Increased Our Vulnerability to Biological Warfare," *Military Medicine*, February 15, 2021, usab061. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/milmed/usab061">https://doi.org/10.1093/milmed/usab061</a>; Obeta Uchejeso et al., "Coronavirus: The Biological Threat of Our Time," *Journal of Current Emergency Medicine Reports* 1, no. 1 (April 1, 2021): 1–7.
- [5] Ivano di Carlo, "In Chaos, They Thrive: The Resurgence of Extremist and Terrorist Groups during the COVID-19 Pandemic," European Policy Centre, May 5, 2020. URL: <a href="https://www.epc.eu/en/Publications/In-chaos-they-thrive-The-resurgence-of-extremist-and-terrorist-group~32c800">https://www.epc.eu/en/Publications/In-chaos-they-thrive-The-resurgence-of-extremist-and-terrorist-group~32c800</a>.
- [6] Milo Comerford and Jacob Davey, "Comparing Jihadist and Far-Right Extremist Narratives on COVID-19," 2020. URL: <a href="https://gnet-research.org/2020/04/27/comparing-jihadist-and-far-right-extremist-narratives-on-covid-19/">https://gnet-research.org/2020/04/27/comparing-jihadist-and-far-right-extremist-narratives-on-covid-19/</a>.
- [7] Andrew Silke, "COVID-19 and Terrorism: Assessing the Short-and Long-Term Impacts," May 5, 2020, 8.
- [8] Julie Coleman, "The Impact of Coronavirus on Terrorism in the Sahel," April 16, 2020. URL: <a href="https://icct.nl/publication/the-impact-of-coronavirus-on-terrorism-in-the-sahel/">https://icct.nl/publication/the-impact-of-coronavirus-on-terrorism-in-the-sahel/</a>.
- [9] Gary Ackerman and Hayley Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts" 14, no. 3 (2020): 15; Sam Mullins, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Are We Over-Estimating the Threat?," June 25, 2020. URL: <a href="https://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/terrorism-and-covid-19-are-we-over-estimating-threat">https://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/terrorism-and-covid-19-are-we-over-estimating-threat</a>; James Wither, "The COVID-19 Pandemic: A Preliminary Assessment of the Impact on Terrorism in Western States" (George C. Marshall European Center for Security Studies, 2020). URL: <a href="https://www.marshallcenter.org/en/publications/occasional-papers/covid-19-pandemic-preliminary-assessment">https://www.marshallcenter.org/en/publications/occasional-papers/covid-19-pandemic-preliminary-assessment</a>.
- [10] Lisa Stampnitzky, Disciplining Terror: How Experts Invented "Terrorism" (Cambridge; New York: Cambridge Uni-

versity Press, 2013); David Miller and Tom Mills, "The Terror Experts and the Mainstream Media: The Expert Nexus and Its Dominance in the News Media," *Critical Studies on Terrorism* 2, no. 3 (November 16, 2009): 414–37. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/17539150903306113">https://doi.org/10.1080/17539150903306113</a>.

- [11] Monica Czwarno, "Misjudging Islamic Terrorism: The Academic Community's Failure to Predict 9/11," *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 29, no. 7 (October 2006): 657–78. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/10576100600702014">https://doi.org/10.1080/10576100600702014</a>.
- [2] Bart Schuurman, "Counterterrorism Professionals on Terrorism Research: An End-User Assessment," December 5, 2019. URL: <a href="https://icct.nl/publication/counterterrorism-professionals-on-terrorism-research-an-end-user-assessment/">https://icct.nl/publication/counterterrorism-professionals-on-terrorism-research-an-end-user-assessment/</a>.
- [3] Brian J. Phillips, "How Did 9/11 Affect Terrorism Research? Examining Articles and Authors, 1970–2019," *Terrorism and Political Violence* (July 26, 2021): 1–24. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/09546553.2021.1935889">https://doi.org/10.1080/09546553.2021.1935889</a>; R. Jackson, "The Core Commitments of Critical Terrorism Studies," *European Political Science* 6, no. 3 (2007): 244–51; Jeroen Gunning, "A Case for Critical Terrorism Studies?," *Government and Opposition* 42, no. 3 (June 2007): 363–93. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1477-7053.2007.00228.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1477-7053.2007.00228.x</a>; Stampnitzky, *Disciplining Terror*.
- [14] Tehilla Shwartz Altshuler and Rachel Aridor Hershkowitz, "How Israel's COVID-19 Mass Surveillance Operation Works," *Brookings* (blog), July 6, 2020. URL: <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/techstream/how-israels-covid-19-mass-surveillance-operation-works/">https://www.brookings.edu/techstream/how-israels-covid-19-mass-surveillance-operation-works/</a>; Ido Efrati, "Israel's Security Service to Monitor Families of COVID-19 Carriers Suspected of Violating Quarantine Israel News Haaretz.Com," *Haaretz*, October 15, 2020. URL: <a href="https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-shin-bet-to-monitor-families-of-covid-19-carriers-suspected-of-violating-quarantine-1.9235925">https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-shin-bet-to-monitor-families-of-covid-19-carriers-suspected-of-violating-quarantine-1.9235925</a>. URL: Chas Kissick, Elliot Setzer, and Jacob Schulz, "What Ever Happened to Digital Contact Tracing?," *Lawfare*, July 21, 2020. URL: <a href="https://www.lawfareblog.com/what-ever-happened-digital-contact-tracing">https://www.lawfareblog.com/what-ever-happened-digital-contact-tracing</a>.
- [15] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; CTED, "The Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Terrorism, Counter-Terrorism and Countering Violent Extremism" (Geneva: United Nations Security Council Counter-Terrorism Committee Executive Directorate, June 2020); Francesco Marone, "Hate in the Time of Coronavirus: Exploring the Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Violent Extremism and Terrorism in the West," *Security Journal*, January 7, 2021. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1057/s41284-020-00274-y">https://doi.org/10.1057/s41284-020-00274-y</a>; Mullins, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Are We Over-Estimating the Threat?"; UNITAR, "Impact of COVID-19 on Violent Extremism and Terrorism" (Geneva: United Nations Institute for Training and Research, 2020). URL: <a href="https://www.unitar.org/sites/default/files/media/file/Factsheet%20CT%20Printed.pdf">https://www.unitar.org/sites/default/files/media/file/Factsheet%20CT%20Printed.pdf</a>; Wither, "The COVID-19 Pandemic: A Preliminary Assessment of the Impact on Terrorism in Western States."
- [16] CTED, "The Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Terrorism, Counter-Terrorism and Countering Violent Extremism"; UNITAR, "Impact of COVID-19 on Violent Extremism and Terrorism."
- [17] Mullins, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Are We Over-Estimating the Threat?"
- [18] Wither, "The COVID-19 Pandemic: A Preliminary Assessment of the Impact on Terrorism in Western States"; Audrey Alexander, "The Security Threat COVID-19 Poses to the Northern Syria Detention Camps Holding Islamic State Members," *CTC Sentinel* 13, no. 6 (June 2020): 16–25.
- [19] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; Marone, "Hate in the Time of Coronavirus."
- [20] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; Basit, "The COVID-19 Pandemic"; Harald G. De Cauwer and Francis Somville, "Health Care Organizations: Soft Target during COVID-19 Pandemic," *Prehospital and Disaster Medicine* 36, no. 3 (June 2021): 344–47. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/S1049023X2100025X">https://doi.org/10.1017/S1049023X2100025X</a>; Arie W. Kruglanski et al., "Terrorism in Time of the Pandemic: Exploiting Mayhem," *Global Security: Health, Science and Policy* 5, no. 1 (January 1, 2020): 121–32. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/23779497.2020.1832903">https://doi.org/10.1080/23779497.2020.1832903</a>; Marone, "Hate in the Time of Coronavirus"; Mullins, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Are We Over-Estimating the Threat?"; Silke, "COVID-19 and Terrorism: Assessing the Short-and Long-Term Impacts"; James Wither, "The COVID-19 Pandemic: A Preliminary Assessment of the Impact on Terrorism in West-ern States" (George C. Marshall European Center for Security Studies, April 2020). URL: <a href="http://www.marshallcenter.org/en/publications/occasional-papers/covid-19-pandemic-preliminary-assessment-impact-terrorism-western-states">http://www.marshallcenter.org/en/publications/occasional-papers/covid-19-pandemic-preliminary-assessment-impact-terrorism-western-states.</a>
- [21] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; Silke, "COVID-19 and Terrorism: Assessing the Short-and Long-Term Impacts"; Marone, "Hate in the Time of Coronavirus"; De Cauwer and Somville, "Health Care Organizations."
- [22] Wither, "The COVID-19 Pandemic: A Preliminary Assessment of the Impact on Terrorism in Western States."
- [23] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; Basit, "The COVID-19 Pandemic"; Marone, "Hate in the Time of Coronavirus"; Silke, "COVID-19 and Terrorism: Assessing the Short-and Long-Term Impacts"; Wither, "The COVID-19 Pandemic: A Preliminary Assessment of the Impact on Terrorism in Western States."
- [24] Coleman, "The Impact of Coronavirus on Terrorism in the Sahel"; Crisis Group, "Contending with ISIS in the Time of Coronavirus," Crisis Group, 2020. URL: <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/global/contending-isis-time-coronavirus">https://www.crisisgroup.org/global/contending-isis-time-coronavirus</a>.
- [25] Colin Clarke, "Yesterday's Terrorists and Insurgents in Afghanistan, Syria, and Somalia Are Today's Public Health Pro-

viders," April 8, 2020. URL: <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/04/08/terrorists-nonstate-ungoverned-health-providers-coronavi-rus-pandemic/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/04/08/terrorists-nonstate-ungoverned-health-providers-coronavi-rus-pandemic/</a>; Coleman, "The Impact of Coronavirus on Terrorism in the Sahel"; Shweta Desai and Amarnath Amarasingam, "#CoronaJihad COVID-19, Misinformation, and Anti-Muslim Violence in India" (Institute for Strategic Dialogue, 2020). URL: <a href="https://strongcitiesnetwork.org/en/wp-content/uploads/sites/5/2020/05/CoronaJihad.pdf">https://strongcitiesnetwork.org/en/wp-content/uploads/sites/5/2020/05/CoronaJihad.pdf</a>; Silke, "COVID-19 and Terrorism: Assessing the Short-and Long-Term Impacts."

[26] Victor Asal and R. Karl Rethemeyer, "The Nature of the Beast: Organizational Structures and the Lethality of Terrorist Attacks," *The Journal of Politics* 70, no. 2 (April 2008): 437–49. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022381608080419">https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022381608080419</a>; Dominic Johnson, "Darwinian Selection in Asymetric Warfare: The Natural Advantage of Insurgents and Terrorists," *Journal of the Washington Academy of Sciences* 95, no. 3 (2009): 89–112; Yannick Veilleux-Lepage, *How Terror Evolves: The Emergence and Spread of Terrorist Techniques* (Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, 2020); Yannick Veilleux-Lepage, "Paradigmatic Shifts in Jihadism in Cyberspace: The Emerging Role of Unaffiliated Sympathizers in Islamic State's Social Media Strategy," *Journal of Terrorism Research* 7, no. 1 (February 5, 2016): 36. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.15664/jtr.1183">https://doi.org/10.15664/jtr.1183</a>.

[27] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; Avis, "The COVID-19 Pandemic and Response on Violent Extremist Recruitment and Radicalisation"; Tobias Ide, "COVID-19 and Armed Conflict," World Development 140 (April 1, 2021): 105355. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2020.105355">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2020.105355</a>; Kruglanski et al., "Terrorism in Time of the Pandemic," January 1, 2020; Mariyam Shahuneeza Naseer, "COVID 19: Incubator for Online Extremism" 38 (2020): 5; Silke, "COVID-19 and Terrorism: Assessing the Short-and Long-Term Impacts." While not specifically dealing with the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic, detailed discussions of this processes can also be found in the literature on extremist ideologies' foundations in crisis-solution ideational constructs. For example, see J. M. Berger, Extremism (Cambridge, MA, USA: MIT Press, 2018); J. M. Berger, 'Extremist Construction of Identity: How Escalating Demands for Legitimacy Shape and Define In-Group and Out-Group Dynamics,' The International Centre for Counter-Terrorism – The Hague 8, no. 7 (April 2017). URL: <a href="https://icct.nl/publication/extremist-construction-of-identity-how-escalating-demands-for-legitimacy-shape-and-define-in-group-and-out-group-dynamics/">https://icct.nl/publication/extremist-construction-of-identity-how-escalating-demands-for-legitimacy-shape-and-define-in-group-and-out-group-dynamics/</a>; and Haroro J. Ingram, 'A Linkage-Based" Approach to Combating Militant Islamist Propaganda: A Two-Tiered Framework for Practitioners,' The International Centre for Counter-Terrorism – The Hague 8, no. 6 (2016). URL: <a href="https://icct.nl/publication/the-strategic-logic-of-the-linkage-based-approach-to-combating-militant-islamist-propaganda-conceptual-and-empirical-foundations/">https://icct.nl/publication/the-strategic-logic-of-the-linkage-based-approach-to-combating-militant-islamist-propaganda-conceptual-and-empirical-foundations/</a>.

- [28] Basit, "The COVID-19 Pandemic."
- [29] Crisis Group, "Contending with ISIS in the Time of Coronavirus."
- [30] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; Wither, "The COVID-19 Pandemic: A Preliminary Assessment of the Impact on Terrorism in Western States."
- [31] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; Coleman, "The Impact of Coronavirus on Terrorism in the Sahel"; di Carlo, "In Chaos, They Thrive: The Resurgence of Extremist and Terrorist Groups during the COVID-19 Pandemic"; Alexandra Phelan et al., "How Extremists Are Leveraging the COVID-19 Crisis," Monash University, April 28, 2020. URL: <a href="https://lens.monash.edu/@politics-society/2020/04/28/1380103?slug=covid-19-and-non-state-armed-groups-adapting-to-an-evolving-crisis">https://lens.monash.edu/@politics-society/2020/04/28/1380103?slug=covid-19-and-non-state-armed-groups-adapting-to-an-evolving-crisis.</a>
- [32] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts," 66.
- [33] Marone, "Hate in the Time of Coronavirus"; Richard McNeil-Willson, "Framing in Times of Crisis: Responses to COVID-19 amongst Far Right Movements and Organisations," June 25, 2020, https://doi.org/10.19165/2020.1.04; Raffaello Pantucci and Kabir Taneja, "Beware of Terrorists Offering COVID19 Aid," Observer Research Foundation, 2020. URL: https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/beware-of-terrorists-offering-covid19-aid-64731/; Wither, "The COVID-19 Pandemic"; Christopher Hockey and Michael Jones, "The Limits of 'Shabaab-CARE': Militant Governance amid COVID-19," *CTC Sentinel* 13, no. 6 (June 2020): 33–39.
- [34] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; di Carlo, "In Chaos, They Thrive: The Resurgence of Extremist and Terrorist Groups during the COVID-19 Pandemic"; Kruglanski et al., "Terrorism in Time of the Pandemic," January 1, 2020; McNeil-Willson, "Framing in Times of Crisis"; Pantucci and Taneja, "Beware of Terrorists Offering COVID19 Aid."
- [35] Coleman, "The Impact of Coronavirus on Terrorism in the Sahel."
- [36] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; Garth Davies, Edith Wu, and Richard Frank, "A Witch's Brew of Grievances: The Potential Effects of COVID-19 on Radicalization to Violent Extremism," *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism*, May 10, 2021, 1–24, https://doi.org/10.1080/1057610X.2021.1923188; Billy Perrigo, "White Supremacist Groups Are Recruiting With Help From Coronavirus and a Popular Messaging App," Time, August 4, 2020, https://time.com/5817665/coronavirus-conspiracy-theories-white-supremacist-groups/.
- [37] Comerford and Davey, "Comparing Jihadist and Far-Right Extremist Narratives on COVID-19."
- [38] Raffaello Pantucci, "Mapping the One-Year Impact of COVID-19 on Violent Extremism," Counter Terrorist Trends and Analyses 13, no. 2 (2021): 1–9; Avis, "The COVID-19 Pandemic and Response on Violent Extremist Recruitment and Radical-

isation"; Tova C. Norlen, "The Impact of COVID-19 on Salafi-Jihadi Terrorism," *Connections* 19, no. 2 (2020): 11–24; Abdul Basit, "COVID-19: A Challenge or Opportunity for Terrorist Groups?," *Journal of Policing, Intelligence and Counter Terrorism* 15, no. 3 (September 1, 2020): 263–75. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/18335330.2020.1828603">https://doi.org/10.1080/18335330.2020.1828603</a>.

- [39] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; Silke, "COVID-19 and Terrorism: Assessing the Short-and Long-Term Impacts"; Marone, "Hate in the Time of Coronavirus"; Georgy G. Machitidze, "Comparative Analyses of Terrorist Threats under Conditions of COVID-19," *Mirovaia Ekonomika i Mezhdunarodnye Otnosheniia* 64, no. 11 (December 29, 2020): 5–12. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.20542/0131-2227-2020-64-11-5-12">https://doi.org/10.20542/0131-2227-2020-64-11-5-12</a>; Sebastian Wojciechowski, "The Terrorist Bomb Is Still Ticking' Even in the Shadow of COVID-19," *Przegląd Strategiczny* X, no. 13 (2020): 9–18.
- [40] Moonshot, "The Impact of Social Distancing on Engagement with Violent Extremist Content Online in the United States" (Moonshot, April 2020). URL: <a href="http://moonshotcve.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Social-Distancing-and-White-Supremacist-Content\_Moonshot.pdf">http://moonshotcve.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Social-Distancing-and-White-Supremacist-Content\_Moonshot.pdf</a>.
- [41] Perrigo, "White Supremacist Groups Are Recruiting with Help From Coronavirus and a Popular Messaging App."
- [42] Davies, Wu, and Frank, "A Witch's Brew of Grievances."
- [43] Avis, "The COVID-19 Pandemic and Response on Violent Extremist Recruitment and Radicalisation"; Davies, Wu, and Frank, "A Witch's Brew of Grievances"; Marone, "Hate in the Time of Coronavirus"; Naseer, "COVID 19: Incubator for Online Extremism."
- [44] Mina al-Lami, "Jihadists See COVID-19 as an Opportunity," *GNET* (blog), June 1, 2020. URL: <a href="https://gnet-research.org/2020/06/01/jihadists-see-covid-19-as-an-opportunity/">https://gnet-research.org/2020/06/01/jihadists-see-covid-19-as-an-opportunity/</a>; Comerford and Davey, "Comparing Jihadist and Far-Right Extremist Narratives on COVID-19"; Davies, Wu, and Frank, "A Witch's Brew of Grievances"; di Carlo, "In Chaos, They Thrive: The Resurgence of Extremist and Terrorist Groups during the COVID-19 Pandemic"; Angie Gad, "The Coronavirus Isn't Immune From the Far-Right," *GNET* (blog), 2020. URL: <a href="https://gnet-research.org/2020/05/28/the-coronavirus-isnt-immune-from-the-far-right/">https://gnet-research.org/2020/05/28/the-coronavirus-isnt-immune-from-the-far-right/</a>; Kruglanski et al., "Terrorism in Time of the Pandemic," January 1, 2020; Peita Richards, "Call to Arms: Social Media and Far-Right Narratives of COVID-19," *GNET* (blog), May 18, 2020. URL: <a href="https://gnet-research.org/2020/05/18/call-to-arms-social-media-and-far-right-narratives-of-covid-19/">https://gnet-research.org/2020/05/18/call-to-arms-social-media-and-far-right-narratives-of-covid-19/</a>.
- [45] Philipp Darius and Fabian Stephany, 'Hijacking Hashtags in Times of COVID-19: How the Far-Right Polarises Twitter', *Oxford Internet Institute* (blog), 21 October 2020. URL: <a href="https://www.oii.ox.ac.uk/news-events/news/hijacking-hashtags-in-times-of-covid-19-how-the-far-right-polarises-twitter">https://www.oii.ox.ac.uk/news-events/news/hijacking-hashtags-in-times-of-covid-19-how-the-far-right-polarises-twitter</a>.
- [46] Eviane Leidig, "#CoronaJihad': How the Far-Right in India Is Responding to the Pandemic," *GNET* (blog), April 15, 2020. URL: <a href="https://gnet-research.org/2020/04/15/coronajihad-how-the-far-right-in-india-is-responding-to-the-pandemic/">https://gnet-research.org/2020/04/15/coronajihad-how-the-far-right-in-india-is-responding-to-the-pandemic/</a>.
- [47] Comerford and Davey, "Comparing Jihadist and Far-Right Extremist Narratives on COVID-19"; Kruglanski et al., "Terrorism in Time of the Pandemic," January 1, 2020; Gad, "The Coronavirus Isn't Immune From the Far-Right"; Richards, "Call to Arms."
- [48] Comerford and Davey, "Comparing Jihadist and Far-Right Extremist Narratives on COVID-19"; Cristina Ariza, "From the Fringes to the Forefront: How Far-Right Movements across the Globe Have Reacted to Covid-19" (Tony Blair Institute for Global Change, July 2020); Alexis Chapelan, "Swallowing the Red Pill': The Coronavirus Pandemic and the Political Imaginary of Stigmatized Knowledge in the Discourse of the Far-Right," *Journal of Transatlantic Studies* 19, no. 3 (September 1, 2021): 282–312. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1057/s42738-021-00073-2">https://doi.org/10.1057/s42738-021-00073-2</a>; Arie W. Kruglanski et al., "Terrorism in Time of the Pandemic: Exploiting Mayhem," *Global Security: Health, Science and Policy* 5, no. 1 (January 1, 2020): 121–32, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/23779497.2020.1832903">https://doi.org/10.1080/23779497.2020.1832903</a>; "White Supremacists and the Weaponization of the Coronavirus (COVID-19)," *The Soufan Center* (blog), March 25, 2020. URL: <a href="https://thesoufancenter.org/intelbrief-white-supremacists-and-the-weaponization-of-the-coronavirus-covid-19/">https://thesoufancenter.org/intelbrief-white-supremacists-and-the-weaponization-of-the-coronavirus-covid-19/</a>; Davies, Wu, and Frank, "A Witch's Brew of Grievances."
- [49] Todd K. Hartman et al., "Different Conspiracy Theories Have Different Psychological and Social Determinants: Comparison of Three Theories About the Origins of the COVID-19 Virus in a Representative Sample of the UK Population," *Frontiers in Political Science* 3 (2021): 44. URL: <a href="https://doi.org/10.3389/fpos.2021.642510">https://doi.org/10.3389/fpos.2021.642510</a>; Axel Bruns, Stephen Harrington, and Edward Hurcombe, "Corona? 5G? Or Both?": The Dynamics of COVID-19/5G Conspiracy Theories on Facebook," *Media International Australia* 177, no. 1 (November 1, 2020): 12–29, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/1329878X20946113">https://doi.org/10.1177/1329878X20946113</a>; McNeil-Willson, "Framing in Times of Crisis"; Alexander Meleagrou-Hitchens and Blyth Crawford, "5G and the Far Right: How Extremists Capitalise on Coronavirus Conspiracies," *GNET* (blog), accessed November 6, 2021. URL: <a href="https://gnet-research.org/2020/04/21/5g-and-the-far-right-how-extremists-capitalise-on-coronavirus-conspiracies/">https://gnet-research.org/2020/04/21/5g-and-the-far-right-how-extremists-capitalise-on-coronavirus-conspiracies/</a>.
- [50] Rakib Ehsan, "Weaponising COVID-19: Far-Right Antisemitism in the United Kingdom and United States" (Henry Jackson Society, May 2020). URL: <a href="https://www.novahtrp.com/uploads/1/2/5/9/125988329/weaponising\_covid-19\_far-right\_antisemitism\_in\_the\_uk\_and\_us.pdf">https://www.novahtrp.com/uploads/1/2/5/9/125988329/weaponising\_covid-19\_far-right\_antisemitism\_in\_the\_uk\_and\_us.pdf</a>; Mark Lynas, "COVID: Top 10 Current Conspiracy Theories," Alliance for Science, April 20, 2020. URL: <a href="https://allianceforscience.cornell.edu/blog/2020/04/covid-top-10-current-conspiracy-theories/">https://allianceforscience.cornell.edu/blog/2020/04/covid-top-10-current-conspiracy-theories/</a>; "Coronavirus Crisis Elevates Antisemitic, Racist Tropes," Anti-Defamation League, March 17, 2020. URL: <a href="https://www.adl.org/blog/coronavirus-crisis-elevates-antisemitic-racist-tropes">https://www.adl.org/blog/coronavirus-crisis-elevates-antisemitic-racist-tropes</a>.

- [51] Comerford and Davey, "Comparing Jihadist and Far-Right Extremist Narratives on COVID-19"; Kruglanski et al., "Terrorism in Time of the Pandemic," January 1, 2020.
- [52] Ashton Kingdon, "The Gift of the Gab: The Utilisation of COVID-19 for Neo-Nazi Recruitment," *GNET* (blog), July 5, 2020. URL: <a href="https://gnet-research.org/2020/05/07/the-gift-of-the-gab-the-utilisation-of-covid-19-for-neo-nazi-recruitment/">https://gnet-research.org/2020/05/07/the-gift-of-the-gab-the-utilisation-of-covid-19-for-neo-nazi-recruitment/</a>.
- [53] Basit, "The COVID-19 Pandemic"; Kruglanski et al., "Terrorism in Time of the Pandemic," January 1, 2020; Crisis Group, "Contending with ISIS in the Time of Coronavirus"; Chelsea Daymon and Meili Criezis, "Pandemic Narratives: Pro-Islamic State Media and the Coronavirus," *CTC Sentinel* 13, no. 6 (June 2020): 26–32.
- [54] Basit, "The COVID-19 Pandemic"; Comerford and Davey, "Comparing Jihadist and Far-Right Extremist Narratives on COVID-19"; di Carlo, "In Chaos, They Thrive: The Resurgence of Extremist and Terrorist Groups during the COVID-19 Pandemic"; Kruglanski et al., "Terrorism in Time of the Pandemic," January 1, 2020; Daymon and Criezis, "Pandemic Narratives: Pro-Islamic State Media and the Coronavirus." Mina al-Lami, "Jihadists See COVID-19 as an Opportunity," *GNET* (blog), 2020. URL: <a href="https://gnet-research.org/2020/06/01/jihadists-see-covid-19-as-an-opportunity/">https://gnet-research.org/2020/06/01/jihadists-see-covid-19-as-an-opportunity/</a>; Basit, "The COVID-19 Pandemic"; di Carlo, "In Chaos, They Thrive: The Resurgence of Extremist and Terrorist Groups during the COVID-19 Pandemic."
- [55] CTED, "The Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Terrorism, Counter-Terrorism and Countering Violent Extremism"; Wither, "The COVID-19 Pandemic."
- [56] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; Susan E. Marshall, *Splintered Sisterhood: Gender and Class in the Campaign against Woman Suffrage* (Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, 1997). URL: <a href="https://networks.h-net.org/node/2289/links/805075/marshall-susan-e-splintered-sisterhood-gender-and-class-campaign-against">https://networks.h-net.org/node/2289/links/805075/marshall-susan-e-splintered-sisterhood-gender-and-class-campaign-against</a>.
- [57] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts," 66.
- [58] Coleman, "The Impact of Coronavirus on Terrorism in the Sahel"; CTED, "The Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Terrorism, Counter-Terrorism and Countering VIolent Extremism"; Pantucci and Taneja, "Beware of Terrorists Offering COVID19 Aid"
- [59] Coleman, "The Impact of Coronavirus on Terrorism in the Sahel"; Crisis Group, "Contending with ISIS in the Time of Coronavirus"; UNITAR, "Impact of COVID-19 on Violent Extremism and Terrorism."
- [60] Wither, "The COVID-19 Pandemic: A Preliminary Assessment of the Impact on Terrorism in Western States"; Avis, "The COVID-19 Pandemic and Response on Violent Extremist Recruitment and Radicalisation."
- [61] Crisis Group, "Contending with ISIS in the Time of Coronavirus."
- [62] The authors would like to thank Eden Mesfun, Menso Hartgers, Robert Look, and Alexander de Jong for their diligent work collecting the email addresses of potential respondents.
- [63] Schuurman, "Counterterrorism Professionals on Terrorism Research."
- [64] Andrew Swift, "The FP Survey: Terrorism," *Foreign Policy* (blog), February 2011. URL: <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2010/12/17/the-fp-survey-terrorism/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2010/12/17/the-fp-survey-terrorism/</a>.
- [65] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; Wither, "The COVID-19 Pandemic: A Preliminary Assessment of the Impact on Terrorism in Western States"; Mullins, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Are We Over-Estimating the Threat?"
- [66] CTED, "Update on the Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Terrorism, Counter-Terrorism and Countering Violent Extremism" (Geneva: United Nations Security Council Counter-Terrorism Committee Executive Directorate, June 2021).
- [67] Mullins, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Are We Over-Estimating the Threat?"; Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; Pantucci and Taneja, "Beware of Terrorists Offering COVID19 Aid."
- [68] Clarke, "Yesterday's Terrorists and Insurgents in Afghanistan, Syria, and Somalia Are Today's Public Health Providers."
- [69] Ackerman and Peterson, "Terrorism and COVID-19: Actual and Potential Impacts"; Davies, Wu, and Frank, "A Witch's Brew of Grievances"; Perrigo, "White Supremacist Groups Are Recruiting With Help From Coronavirus and a Popular Messaging App"; Moonshot, "The Impact of Social Distancing on Engagement with Violent Extremist Content Online in the United States."
- [70] Lyon, "The COVID-19 Response Has Uncovered and Increased Our Vulnerability to Biological Warfare"; Uchejeso et al., "Coronavirus."
- [71] Gregory D. Koblentz, 'Predicting Peril or the Peril of Prediction? Assessing the Risk of CBRN Terrorism', Terrorism and Political Violence 23, no. 4 (1 September 2011): 501–20; and Daniel Koehler and Peter Popella, 'Mapping Far-Right Chemical, Biological, Radiological, and Nuclear (CBRN) Terrorism Efforts in the West: Characteristics of Plots and Perpetrators for Future Threat Assessment', *Terrorism and Political Violence* 32, no. 8 (16 November 2020): 1666–90.
- [72] Office of the Director of National Intelligence, "Domestic Violent Extremism Poses Heightened Threat in 2021," March

2021. URL: <a href="https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/UnclassSummaryofDVEAssessment-17MAR21.pdf">https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/UnclassSummaryofDVEAssessment-17MAR21.pdf</a>. [73] EUROPOL, "The EU Terrorism Situation and Trend Report (TE-SAT) 2021" (Luxembourg, June 2021) . URL: <a href="https://www.europol.europa.eu/activities-services/main-reports/european-union-terrorism-situation-and-trend-report-2021-tesat">https://www.europol.europa.eu/activities-services/main-reports/european-union-terrorism-situation-and-trend-report-2021-tesat</a>.